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July 15, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to provide high quality transit services to the residents of King County.
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 (Professional and Technical, Interest Arbitration - Department of Transportation, Metro Transit Division) collective bargaining agreement and memorandum of agreement for the period of July 1, 2012, through June 30, 2015.  This agreement covers approximately 200 employees in the Department of Transportation.
The employees covered by this collective bargaining agreement are integral to the effective and efficient operations of the King County Metro transit system.  They are charged with a wide variety of responsibilities including scheduling, routing, market development, route facilities maintenance, sales, and customer service.  Employees also develop, implement, and maintain information systems technology within the Transit Division.  As employees of a transit agency, this group is considered to be eligible for interest arbitration.

Key provisions of this agreement are:

· Significant changes to the layoff provision of the contract, stemming from several reorganizations within the Metro Transit Division.
· An increase to the on-call pay provision, from $1.00 per hour to a higher amount that is pegged to a percentage of the employee’s salary.  The employees who receive on-call pay provide after-hours support to Vanpool Operations, allowing the Metro Transit Division to regularly staff its operations during more limited hours, paying a nominal amount for after-hours support.

· Guaranteed minimum compensation to Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) Technicians who are called in from home to respond to emergencies or who can resolve emergency issues from home.  This provision allows Link Light Rail to maintain a smaller staff by getting after-hours support from its regular shift employees.  These employees will also receive a $200 voucher annually for safety footwear.

· A memorandum of agreement addressing standby status for the Customer Information Technological Resources and Solutions (CITRS) group on holidays.  This provision places CITRS employees on standby status on holidays, allowing the Metro Transit Division to provide information to the public about disruptions to transit service during holidays, without the need to schedule shifts on holidays.
This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County.  For example, the agreement charters a new Joint Labor-Management Committee on cost savings with the stated mission of identifying effective and efficient ways for delivering services that could generate labor and other cost savings that have not yet been identified through this collective bargaining process.  The agreement also mitigates against the need for additional regular staff by securing after-hours support from existing staff by providing various pay incentives.
This agreement furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan by allowing the County to maintain a lean and efficient workforce.
The wage settlement makes no changes to the salary ranges in the bargaining unit.  The cost-of-living adjustments (COLA) for 2013 and 2014 were previously agreed to in the memorandum of agreement negotiated with the Union Coalition regarding zero COLA for 2011 and follow the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  The parties agree to meet prior to July 1, 2014, for the purpose of reopening items in this agreement identified and agreed to by King County and the Union Coalition on the subject of total compensation.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents by providing outstanding professional and technical support to King County Metro Transit.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County

    Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
